 ARMM MEETING

October 18, 2011

Four Oaks Bank and Trust (Richmond County)
In Attendance:

Chair: Tim Emmert, Moore County Community Development

Secretary: Michelle Bauer, The Arc of Moore County

Lynn Armstrong, Daymark; Susan Bellew, Family Promise; Talmadge Bennett, Wadesboro Housing Authority; Mary Pat Buie, Sandhills Center, LME; Sabrina Clark, Monarch; Kelly Cunningham, New Horizons;  Kishia Dunlap, Anson County DSS; Debra Ensrringer, Moore County Planning Department; Richard Evers, Montgomery County DSS; Wanda Feldt, Community Representative; Anne Friesen, Friend to Friend; Carolyn Gillispie, Anson County DSS; Subrina Hough, SCAP; Jennifer King, Moore County DSS; Tina Kissell, Moore County Schools; Donna McCormick, Sandhills Center LME; Juliette McMillan, Southern Pines Housing Authority; Michelle Parrish, United Way of Richmond County; Nina Walker, SCAP; Paulette Wall, Richmond County Schools; Shirley Williams, Southern Pines Housing Authority; Dominique Zanella, First Health

SCAP Board Members: Alex Gaddy, Leon Gatewood, Oneal Russ, Carletta Rastts, Joe Young, 

Call to meeting by Tim Emmert.

Introductions & Agency Updates

Attendee introductions, floor opened for agency announcements.  Kelly Cunningham announced that New Horizons will have a candlelight vigil on October 24th.  Anne Friesen announced they will have a candlelight vigil on October 25th and they have opened their Butterfly Boutique Consignment store on Bennett Street in Southern Pines.  Donna McCormick announced that Sandhills Center received their awards letter and would be interested in sharing their PowerPoint presentation at a future ARMM meeting.

Approval of minutes from prior meeting

Motion to approve minutes with a second and passed unanimously as submitted.

Old Business

a. BoS/CoC steering committee update

Anne Friesen reported on the BoS/CoC steering committee call.  The call focused mainly on the USICH strategic plan focus in the upcoming year.  Funding focus for the future is on veterans, so ways to include veterans in funding requests would be helpful. Mr. Emmert indicated he had reached out to Veterans Affairs offices in Anson and Moore counties to solicit their participation.  Funding Committee meets today to vote on funding applications.  Anyone can participate or listen on the call.

New Business

a. ARMM restatement of purpose

It was suggested previously to revisit the ARMM’s statement of purpose, which is included in the bylaws. The purpose was read verbatim from the bylaws. 

b. Review of conditions letter with SCAP staff and board

Review of conditions letter for SCAP funding approval was summarized verbally.  Mr. Emmert handed out information that was provided by SCAP prior to meeting to include: Project Homeward Bound (PHB) APR (Annual Performance Report), PHB QPR (Quarterly Performance Report), Shelter+Care (S+C) APR, S+C QPR. 
Nina Walker also distributed a letter of response from SCAP with regard to conditions proposed. The committee was given time to review documents distributed. Ms. Walker gave a brief summary of SCAP’s response letter. She noted that she contacted NCCEH and late reports are a common occurrence among agencies, additionally, funding applications are frequently submitted without changes from year to year.  She explained that although the application may include certain line items, such as food, funding is only drawn down as used.  
Ms. Walker indicated that SCAP does not agree to share minutes of the board meeting due to other governing bodies (i.e. HUD, NCCEH) have access to those minutes as needed.  Ms. Walker also stated that it would not be in SCAP’s best interest to share minutes as the Moore County Planning Department and other participants in ARMM are “in direct competition for funding with SCAP”  Ms. Walker indicated SCAP has reported vacancies and information as requested by ARMM, with changes being made throughout the year as clarified during meetings.

Question and Answer Session and Discussion Followed:

Question (Q): How often does board meet?

Answer (A): Bimonthly

Q: Are the board meetings open?
A: Generally they have open meetings, if needed, they will go into closed session.

Q: Third Shift staff funding line item?

A: Not typically, Ms. Walker indicated that the transitional housing application submitted this year was the same as last year.  She added that funds are only drawn down if used.

Statement from ARMM member: Committee should have requested SCAP staff to stay at the September 20th meeting to provide an opportunity for questions to be answered immediately.

Ms. Friesen emphasized the importance of having a person answer the phone to get a more immediate response.  Also, vacancy reporting is especially important for agencies that serve homeless individuals.

Ms. Walker responded: Limited staff in the office for a past period of time, should no longer be the case.  Vacancy reporting was changed/clarified through out the year and reporting has been done per request each time.  If clarification of reports is needed, please contact Subrina Hough at any time.

Q: Board training?


A: The board is engaged and trained on an ongoing basis.  Several SCAP board members also spoke in general regarding ongoing and upcoming board retreats and conferences. These board members indicated they are very active and participatory in monitoring the agency and overseeing funding.  The list of SCAP board members was distributed for review.

Discussion was held about the sharing of board minutes and the feeling the release of those minutes could cause a loss of competitive edge to ARMM board members that may also be applying for the same funding.  Suggestion was made that perhaps portions of the minutes could be redacted, or that only the portion of minutes related to the transitional housing program be released.
SCAP board chair Leon Gatewood addressed the committee and offered his opinion that Mr. Emmert’s chairmanship of ARMM is a “conflict of interest” because the county Planning Department is now receiving grants formerly awarded to SCAP.  Mr. Gatewood gave a personal story to illustrate scenario. Mr. Gatewood offered that ARMM, and Mr. Emmert in particular, was attempting to “discredit SCAP.”

Response by board members included that the bylaws define a conflict of interest as a person standing to have financial gain by serving in a leadership role, which the county has not done thus far and does not appear to have an interest in pursuing. In response to a question from Richard Evers regarding the competitive nature of the funding, Mr. Emmert responded that the funding to which Mr. Gatewood referred is competitive between organizations statewide, that the county has also submitted applications for funding that were ultimately awarded to SCAP.

Mr. Emmert also responded indicating that Mr. Gatewood’s original comment was misplaced as it was addressed at him personally while the letter of conditional approval was drafted, and approved, unanimously by ARMM members.  Mr. Emmert reminded Mr. Gatewood that ARMM is governed by bylaws and officers elected from the membership.  Mr. Emmert invited increased participation by Mr. Gatewood if he felt better direction was needed for the organization.

Shirley Williams noted that real time reporting of vacancies would be helpful. 

Subrina Hough indicated that there needed to be clarification of exactly how reporting needs to be shared.  All referrals to SCAP need to follow procedure of completing Referral form. 

Mr. Emmert distributed copies of the monthly Referral Outcome Report was shared with committee.

SCAP board member Alex Gaddy noted that there as a tremendous opportunity in this room to collaborate and really address need of constituents.  The SCAP board would like to move forward by addressing all concerns today and moving forward from this day forth.

Ms. Friesen stated that the committee’s intent is to make program better and how to make that happen; reporting is an important part of that happening.  

Ms. Walker responded that SCAP’s program is not emergency housing, it is transitional housing and it is a program to make a long term change for the individuals it serves. Discussion held between SCAP staff and ARMM board members about how to make the program successful.

Request for complete clarification of what is required for reporting each month.  Immediately following that request was another for a resource manual of agencies and their mission.  Tim Emmert noted that that resource has been developed and is posted on ARMM’s website.
Ms. Hough requested from SCAP for agencies to follow up on their referrals to SCAP.

Mr. Emmert suggested some waysto move forward including: (1) Ways of building trust (consistency in reporting from SCAP, concerns held by board members need to be addressed in meetings); (2) Reporting needs to be clear, simplified and concise, to include useful information; (3) NCCEH will be encouraged to attend a meeting and reiterate roles and responsibilities of ARMM members; (4) Need to address how to report vacancies in a current manner.
A SCAP board member (whose name does not appear on the sign-in sheet) asked, “Are we okay with response to the conditions letter?  Can we address that letter today?”
Discussion was held regarding options to address the conditions and responses set forth. The only conditions that have not been addressed fully are the minutes, monthly financial reporting, audit and telephone.  Suggestion was made to include board minutes and financial reporting that only pertain to transitional housing. Tim will draft a response letter and share drafts with SCAP and ARMM board members before ARMM board approval at the January 2012 meeting.

c. Update from SCAP on transitional housing and S+C vacancies & referrals

Referral form was submitted to Tim to be posted on the ARMM website.  Final approval of the form is pending until January meeting.

d. SCAP QPR review (also in October)

Rollover to January meeting, to be posted on ARMM website.
e. USICH federal strategic plan to reduce homelessness

Rollover to January meeting, to be posted on ARMM website.
f. Early 2012 meeting schedule

3rd Tuesday on month for first 3 months of year

January: Moore County

February: Montgomery County

March: Richmond County
Meeting adjourned.
